

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING RECONVENED ON MONDAY 30TH JANUARY 2006 AT 10:30 AM
In the Chair:
Councillor O McMullan
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, O Black, S Blaney, W Graham, H A Harding, G Hartin, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R A McIlroy, C McShane, C Newcombe. 
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive



Mrs M Quinn, Director of Administration and Finance




Mr T Stuart, Technical Services Manager





Mr K McGarry, Tourism Development Recreation Manager





Mr D Kelly, Chief District Building Control Officer





Mrs E Mulholland, Development Manager





Mrs L McAreavey, Member Services/Clerical Officer

06/04:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies

Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors McAllister, McDonnell and  McKeegan,
CONSIDERATION OF DRAFT ESTIMATES FOR 2006/2007
The DFA stated that a lot of points had been raised at the previous rates meeting which required clarification.  
Use of Dog Warden Van

The DFA stated that use of the Dog Warden Van had been examined.  She informed members that this van was also used for other activities eg. Inspections, enforcements etc, so if the van was to be withdrawn, the employee would be entitled to essential car user allowance, and an amount per mile. She stated that this had been analysed, and on a cost basis, it would probably cost Council more to withdraw the van.

Updated Figures for Public Conveniences

The DFA highlighted updated figures for public conveniences attached at Appendix 1 of the report.

Refuse Collection Vehicle

The TSM gave an update on the Refuse collection vehicle.  He informed members that according to information gained from Stewart Commercials; it would cost £2,500 to put the vehicle through the PSV examination this year and possibly more for future years.  He stated that he could not even hazard a guess at future costs for this vehicle if kept in use.

In reply to Councillor Harding, the TSM stated that the effect on the service of not getting a replacement vehicle could be the possible breakdown and need for a recovery vehicle.  He informed members that to rent a replacement vehicle would cost in the region of £1,250 per week.  He stated that a stand-by vehicle was in operation today due to a breakdown.

Councillor Harding stated that the rate payers would expect their bins to be emptied and the streets to be cleansed at the minimum and that Council would have to be careful not to cut essential services.

In reply, Councillor McMullan stated that Councillors had requested that this information be brought back.

Capital 

Following the meeting on 16th January the DFA highlighted the revised version of the Capital Projects for 2006-07 attached at Appendix 2.

Water Dispensing Machines

The DFA stated that there were currently two suppliers of drinking water to the Council.  Glens of Antrim (bottled water – Council Meetings) and Ballygowan (dispensers – staff).

She stated that the costs were as follows, Glens of Antrim 2004-2005 - £400.96

Glens of Antrim 2005-2006 (months 1-9) - £394.80, Ballygowan 2004-2005 - £1,634.94

Ballygowan 2005-2006 - £1,858.45.

Insurance Premiums

The DFA stated that following enquiries, Insurance Premiums for previous years were as follows:

2001/02
£92,446

2002/03
£130,748

2003/04
£169,056

2004/05
£190,377

2005/06
£170,419

She informed members that as advised by our insurers, the anticipated increase in 2006/07 was expected to be somewhere in the region of 5-10%.  She stated that for Estimates purposes a figure of 7.5% had been used.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the Clerk stated that the substantial rise between 2002 – 2006 was due in a large part to the events of September 11th 2001.  He informed members that this had been the trend of the market since then, but stated that the situation was being closely monitored by the DFA.

Lammas Fair

The DFA stated that the Lammas Fair Code had now been reviewed and referred members to Appendix 3 of her report.  She stated that other Expenses included the following; catering and entertainment, events, contributions – prize money, Ballycastle development association (Fest 05), first aid – St Johns Ambulance, Causeway Health and Social Services, printing and stationery, protective clothing and overtime pay in relation to wages

She informed members that the fee for trading licenses had yet to be set for 2006-07, in any case this should not cost the Council money, since the fee should cover for all expenditure associated with the event.

In reply to Councillor Harding, the DFA confirmed that the events section referred to the Halloween fireworks.

Democratic Representation and Management 

The DFA stated that in reply to member’s queries, the breakdown of the DRM Costs were as follows;

Finance Clerk – 10%, Director of Finance And Administration – 15%, Clerk – 20%, PA to Clerk – 33%, Chief Building Control Officer – 15%, Director of District Services – 15%, Enforcement Officer – 5%, Development Manager – 20%, Clerical Officer – Development – 10%, Policy Officer – Development – 10%, Tourism Development, Recreation Manager – 20%, Technical Services Manager – 40%.
Environmental Health

The DFA informed outlined to members income received within the Environmental Health Department for year end 2005 and year end 2006 (months 1-9)

She stated that every effort was being made in the absence of the Director of District Services to follow up on the income due.  She pointed out that expenditure had been updated to reflect correspondence received from Northern Group Systems re and actuals for Contract Payments (Software).

Savings Following Meeting of 16.01.06

The DFA outlined savings made following the Rates meeting of 16th January attached at Appendix 5 of her report and discussed the starting point for this meeting.  She stated that potential savings were to be discussed also.
Waste Management Grant

The DFA stated that implications of grant being available for Capital Purposes only was to be discussed also.
Woodvale Kickabout 

Councillor Blaney stated that he had not realised that the Woodvale kickabout area was not owned by the Council and enquired why Council had agreed to spend £70,000 on land that belonged to a private company.

The Clerk informed members that the land was leased from the Distillery for a further eighteen years.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, the TSM stated that the scheme would include off street parking, a link footpath leading to the Dundarave Estate and the establishment of a kickabout area.

Councillor Graham stated that the area deserved this and that the facility was badly needed for the children in the area.

Councillor O Black stated that there was a facility at Dundarave which had been awarded funds to investigate new changing rooms and enquired if this spending was necessary.
Councillor McIlroy stated that this was required, he informed members that the two housing estates were separate.

Councillor Harding stated that there did not seem to be equality of schemes and informed members that there was nothing in the estimates budget for Ballycastle.

Councillor Hartin agreed with these comments and stated that the children of Woodvale should not be deprived and made to walk through traffic to a play area.
After further discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor O Black,


“That the Woodvale Kickabout be removed from the capital budget.”
On a vote being taken, there were six votes in favour of and four votes against the proposal which was carried.
Councillors McIlroy, Hartin and Graham left the meeting at this point (10:55).
After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor O Black,

“That the plans for the purpose built leisure centre for the Moyle area be included in the capital estimates budget.”

Councillor McMullan stated that this would be dealt with at a later stage in the meeting.

Appendix 7 – Potential savings to be discussed
Capital

Council land at Armoy
In reply to Councillor McMullan, the Clerk stated that the possibility of making a planning application for this land had already been explored and informed members that it would cost a few thousand to submit this.

The TSM stated that this option had been examined but not carried out as it was believed that a refusal would be forthcoming.  He informed members that Council could consider selling this land as it may be of value to the Northern Ireland Housing Executive or for development.
After further discussion, it was agreed that a meeting would be requested with the Planning Service and the architect regarding Council land at Armoy.

Council land at Fairhill Street, Ballycastle

The TSM stated that this was an old Council yard which had previously been occupied by Enterprise Ulster and that it was now surplus to Council needs.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge the TSM stated that there had been interest shown in this land previously.

After discussion, it was agreed that the potential to sell land at Fairhill Street, Ballycastle be investigated and that the DFA explore and bring back the different ways in which this could be sold.

Land adjacent to the Bun Scoil, Ballycastle
In reply to Councillor O Black’s enquiry about the land beside the Bun Scoil, Ballycastle, the DFA stated that the work on the contract for the sale of this land was underway.
After further discussion, it was agreed that the DFA would make enquiries into the progress being made on the sale of ground to the Bun Scoil, Ballycastle.

Revenue
Public Conveniences
The DFA stated that at the previous rates meeting different options had been discussed for public conveniences including closures at Market Street, Ballycastle, Ballintoy Village and Cushendall Village.  Six month opening for Armoy, Seafront, Ballintoy Harbour, Cushendall Beach and Waterfoot Carpark.
Councillor M Black stated that she strongly disagreed with closing any public conveniences.  She stated that these were an important service for rate payers.
Councillor McShane agreed and stated that this was a tourist area.
Councillor McMullan suggested that these could be closed mid-week in the winter season.

In reply to Councillor Blaney, the TSM stated that in Ballycastle there were toilets behind the harbour terminal and also at the Seafront centre.
Members held discussions regarding facilities at Cushendun and Ballintoy.

Members stated that with the closure of any public conveniences there would be increased use of pub facilities and that this would lead to increased complaints from publicans.
With regard to temporary opening hours, the TSM stated that he would recommend closures during the winter season as there would be decreased levels of visitors to the area.

Councillor McCambridge stated that the public toilet in Armoy would be used by passing traffic and informed members that this was the first convenience to be found from leaving Belfast.  She enquired if there was any other option available such as the privatisation of these.
After further discussion, it was agreed that the TSM would get quotes for privatisation of the Public Conveniences in the Moyle area as part of a Best Value review.

Street Cleansing
The DFA stated that options for Street Cleansing had been discussed and informed members that the TSM had reviewed his schedules and routes.
Councillor Blaney stated that this should remain as is.

Councillor Harding agreed with this and stated that any reduction of these services in the past had to be reverted after complaints from the public.

Councillor McShane left the meeting at this point.

After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy,


“That the Street Cleansing schedule remain unchanged.”

On a vote being taken, there were five votes in favour and two against the proposal which was carried.

Voluntary Contributions
The DFA stated that there had been discussions of a change in the Voluntary Contributions budget.

After discussion,


Councillor Harding proposed,



Seconded by Councillor McMullan and resolved,


“That the Voluntary Contribution Budget remain unchanged.”
Twinning Association
The DFA stated that Council needed to make a decision on the monies in the budget for the Moyle Twinning Association.
Councillor McMullan suggested that Twinning Association monies would be ring fenced until all other issues were resolved.

After discussion, this was agreed.

Councillor McShane returned to the meeting at this point.

Ostic and Williams – Response to the Northern Area Plan
In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the Clerk stated that the monies set aside the response the Northern Area Plan was to cover the ongoing response, public enquiry and the Council’s professional input.
After discussion, it was agreed that £10,000 for Ostic and Williams (NAP) would be retained.

Council Meetings during the day
Councillor McMullan stated that one Council meeting a month could be scheduled during the day.  He stated that this would create savings for the rates payers and informed members that those members who were working had a right to have reasonable time off for Council Meetings.
The Clerk stated that the first meeting of the month would be a better choice as members of the public tended to come to the Planning meetings in the evening.

Councillor Harding agreed and suggested that the first meeting of the month be changed to a day time slot.

This was agreed.

Councillor M Black stated that members could see how this worked out.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the first Council meeting of each month would be held at 10.30am and that a letter was to be issued to all Councillors with dates of meetings.

Election
Councillor McMullan suggested that the monies set aside for this be removed for this year.
The Clerk stated that the only danger with this would be if there was a by-election, there would be no funds to cover.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the Election monies be removed from the budget for this year.”

Entrance fees at Community Centres
The DFA stated that it had been proposed to raise the entrance fees at  Mosside, Bushmills and Sheskburn Community Centres by 15%.
In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the TDRM stated that this would work out at approximately 50p - £1 increase and informed members that the entrance fees had not been raised in three years.

After discussion, it was agreed that Entrance fees to Mosside, Bushmills and Sheskburn Centres would be increased by 15%.

Councillor McMullan stated that the running costs of the community centres needed to be looked into also.  He informed members that the costs for Mosside Community Centre seemed to be high.

It was agreed that costs would be examined and also that usage figures for Mosside and Bushmills Community Centres were to be brought back to a future Council meeting.
Increase fees at the Caravan Parks by 5% instead of 3%
The DFA stated that subject to approval by trading standards it had been proposed to raise the fees at the Caravan Parks by 5% rather than 3%.

The TSM informed members that this would mean a £40 - £50 per year rise.  He informed members that Moyle’s prices were competitive and that this increase could be sustained.

After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McShane and resolved,


“That Caravan Park Fees be increased by 5%.”

Increase Waste Collection Fees
The Clerk stated that there had to be an increase in Waste Collection fees by law.
The TSM stated that this would mean a 20p increase on 240L bins and £1 on the large bins.  He informed members that this was a statutory condition which must be applied.

Councillor McMullan stated that he was against this, he informed members that this would hit the commercial life of small business people.

After discussion, it was agreed to increase the Waste Collection Fees by 10%.

Entrance fees at Sheskburn
The DFA stated that new entrance fees were proposed for Sheskburn Recreation Centre as circulated by the TDRM.

It was agreed to increase the entrance fees at Sheskburn Recreation Centre as discussed by TDRM e.g. £20 per hour for party bookings.
Bulky Collection fees
The DFA stated that she was unsure of the scope which could be achieved by increasing the Bulky Waste fees.

Councillor O Black stated that this fee should remain the same as it had been raised quite a lot the previous year.
After discussion, it was agreed that the fee for the collection of Bulky waste would remain the same.
Interreg III
The DFA stated that in the booklet from the previous rates meeting under Voluntary Contributions an amount of £3031 had been placed under Interreg III, she informed members that this should have been allocated to Bushmills THI and that the amount should have been noted as £3969.
In reply to members queries the Clerk stated that monies for the THI were attributed to running costs.  He informed members that the TDO had been involved with a lot of work in this scheme which had brought investment to Bushmills.
Councillor McConaghy stated that the first buildings had been commenced in the town in Spring and informed members that an immense amount of good work was being carried out.
Plans for a purpose built leisure centre for the Moyle area
Councillor McMullan stated that there were many things for discussion on the subject of a proposed leisure centre for the area.
Councillor McCambridge stated that £30,000 was a major expenditure for plans for this proposed centre.  She stated that this should be placed on the agenda for a future meeting as there were many issues to explore.
Councillor O Black left the meeting at this point.

Councillor McMullan suggested that a working group be created to discuss these matters and in reply to Councillor Blaney stated that this should be done on a voluntary basis.

The meeting was adjourned at this point for ten minutes (12:25)
On request, the DFA gave members an overview of the savings so far and the rate as it would stand.
Councillor McMullan stated that he would like to congratulate Council on the work done so far and proposed that the £30,000 be included in the capital budget for investigations into a purpose built leisure centre in the Moyle area.  He informed members that at the time of the Northern Area Plan being discussed Councillor McShane had proposed that Sheskburn be kept for leisure and administrative purposes.  He stated that compensation money from the Giant’s Causeway fire may be a possibility for funding this and stated that a lot of discussion would be required before any money was spent.
Councillor Blaney suggested that the funds be kept in the capital budget for this purpose but stated that he did not see a need for a working group.
Councillor McCambridge stated that the rate payers felt underprivileged in the fact that there was no recreation centre in the area.
In reply to Councillors queries the DFA stated that this amount on the capital budget would increase the rates by approximately 1p.

After further discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black,

“That the plans for the purpose built leisure centre for the Moyle area be included in the capital estimates budget.”

On a vote being taken there were five votes in favour of and none against the proposal which was carried.
Councillor O Black enquired about a working group.

After discussion, it was agreed that a Working Group would be set up to look at Feasibility of Leisure Centre within Moyle and that a letter would be sent to all Councillors inviting them to sit on the Working Group on a voluntary basis.

Striking of the rate
The DFA gave members an overview of the rate as it would stand.  She informed members that the District Rate was 179.33p domestic and the Non-domestic/commercial rate was 24.36p giving a percentage rate of 6.55%.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McShane,


“That this figure be accepted and Council strike a rate of 6.55%.”

This was agreed.
Councillor McDonnell stated that he did not like the idea of striking the rate in the absence of Councillors.
In reply Councillor McMullan stated that the Councillors in question walked out of the meeting which was their entitlement but that this had prevented them from being involved in the rest of the meeting.

Councillor McMullan stated that he wished to thank Councillors and Officers for their work and patience.  He commended members for the decisions made and stated that they had resulted in an even balance across the whole of the Moyle area.  

Councillor Newcombe thanked the DFA for her work in producing reports and booklets for these rates meetings.
The Clerk agreed with these comments.

Giant’s Causeway award for excellence
The Clerk invited nominations for attendance at the CIE Awards to be held on 28th February and informed members that the Giants Causeway had been nominated for an award.
After discussion,


Councillor McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,

“That Councillor McMullan be nominated to attend the CIE Awards Ceremony in Dublin on 28 February 2006.”
The meeting concluded at 1:40pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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